




Narrative 

The proposed residential subdivision Fiore (AKA Cielo) includes 126-unit townhome subdivision, landscape buffers 
and an amenity center tract. The portion of the site contains 35.9 acres and utilizes three equalized ponds, for 
attenuation and treatment with one additional floodplain pond. The City of Venice will own and maintain the water 
infrastructure to the project and Sarasota County will own and maintain the sanitary sewer facilities within the 
proposed subdivision. The boundaries of the subject project are within Section 34, Township 38 South, Range 19 
East, Florida.  The property lies south of Laurel Road about a mile west of Jacaranda Blvd.     

Permit Modification 

This Cielo project was previously permitted by Stantec (CC 18-03PP) with a very similar layout to the one be 
proposed at this time. The portion of the project that is being revised is Phase 2 with this modification. There have 
been several changes proposed with this amendment. These changes can be found on sheet no. 37 of the submitted 
plans with a comparison of what was previously approved. The Phase 1 is under construction at this time and 
therefore the existing conditions for this modification assumes Phase 1 has been completed. Comparisons in this 
report are to what was previously approved. Net improvement and floodplain impacts were previously approved 
with the underlaying permit. We would request that the modification to the requirements of Sec 86-130(w) remains 
in effect with this permit modification.  

The previously approved modification was approved to allow for the issuance of a building permit for project 
amenities, and model homes prior to final plat approval. The approved modification was based upon the size of the 
proposed development and the need to begin infrastructure improvements, including the amenities and model 
homes, so they are complete upon approval of a final plat and in pace for prospective residents of the subdivision 
without the lag in time that would otherwise result if building permits could not be issued until final plat approval.  

The proposed plans meet or exceed the zoning standards of the Milano PUD approved by Ordinance No. 2018-11 
and the Development Plans referenced therein, and therefore approval is hereby requested.  

 
 



Fiore - Comprehensive Plan Compliance Report 

 

The proposed Preliminary Plat Amendment for Fiore (f/k/a Cielo Phase 2) is located along 

Laurel Road within the northwest 35.52 +/- acres of the Milano PUD.  The property is 

designated Mixed Use Residential on the City’s Future Land Use Map and is located within the 

Northeast Neighborhood of the Comprehensive Plan.  The proposed Preliminary Plat 

Amendment is consistent with all applicable elements of the City’s Comprehensive Plan.  

Specifically, the proposed amendment is consistent with Strategy LU 1.2.16 and LU 1.2.17 

regarding Mixed Use Residential (MUR) general design guidelines, and with the specific 

guidelines of strategy LU-NE 1.1.1 for Mixed Use Residential (MUR) development within the 

Northeast Neighborhood. 
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